



TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 12th May 2016 at 6.30 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 



ACTION/BY
PRESENT: Cllr Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs John Banks, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Mike Perrott, Pam Trenchard and Mike Woodey.


In attendance:  Vena Prater (Clerk) 

53/16
APOLOGIES
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Jane Brock, Ranjit Chuhan and Ann Loader.
54/16
APPOINTMENT OF OFFICERS AND REPRESENTATIVES TO OTHER BODIES
(i)  Chairman: It was proposed by Cllr Mike Perrott, seconded by Cllr Mike Woodey and AGREED
-  that Cllr Bruce Ralfs be appointed chairman for the ensuing year.  Cllr Ralfs took the chair.


(ii)  Vice Chairman:  It was proposed by Cllr Pam Trenchard, seconded by Cllr Mike Perrott and AGREED
-  that Cllr John Banks be appointed vice-chairman for the ensuing year.  


(iii)  Village Hall Management Committee:  As three councillors were absent, it was proposed by Cllr Pam Trenchard, seconded by Cllr Mike Woodey and AGREED
-   that the appointment be deferred until the next meeting. 

(iv)  Village Field Management Committee:  It was proposed by the Chairman and AGREED
-  that Cllr Alan Hooley be appointed for the ensuing year.

(v)  Avon Local Councils Association:  Representatives would be appointed as and when required and dates of Association meetings would be included on future agenda.

Cllr Banks asked whether there were other bodies on which the Council might be usefully represented, for example North Somerset Council (NSC) groups such as the Local Access Forum.  The Clerk would enquire.

Clerk/19.05.16
55/16
MINUTES of the meetings held on 14th April 2016, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record subject to the following:  Min. no. 44/16(v)  The inclusion of the word ‘village’ before ‘residents’ in the second sentence and before ‘residents’ in part one of the resolution;  


Min. no. 47/16   The inclusion of ‘with regard to drainage’ after ‘the NSC officer had been very helpful’   
Clerk/immediate

56/16
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES 

(i)   Parish Recycling Scheme:  Cllr Mike Perrott reported that Tickenham had a poor reputation for its level of recycling.  He would consider the NSC Parish Recycling Scheme and report to the next meeting.
MP/27.05.16
(ii)
Traffic Survey:  No response had been received to the Clerk’s enquiry about the volume of traffic through the village.
57/16 
HIGHWAYS AND FOOTPATHS
(i)
Tickenham Hill and East end:  Part of the overgrowth on Tickenham Hill had been well cleared.  However, there remained more work to do on the lower section towards the B3130. Concern was expressed that the work had been carried out with no traffic controls, despite there being a number of personnel and parked vehicles.  The overgrowth at the east end of the village had not yet been dealt with.
Clerk/19.05.16
(ii)  Parking in Lay-by near the school:  NSC’s Engineer dealing with this had retired and the Clerk was chasing a response.
Cllr Perrott reported that two utilities covers in the layby, which he had already reported, had not been repaired and were presenting a danger to pedestrians.
Clerk/20.05.16
(iii)  Cadbury Camp Lane West:  No reply had been received from Sir Charles Elton.  Cllr Franks said he understood that discussions were continuing between NSC and Clevedon Court Estate.  The Council understood and echoed Cllr Hooley’s frustration that the legal process was taking so long: however the Council had taken the decision to request a legal change to make the Lane open to vehicular access and the Council had no option but to wait for the process to take its course.  
It was noted that the four individual councillors who had been formally accused of being ‘unfit for purpose’ had been completely exonerated by the sub-committee of the NSC Standards Board. 

The Council had previously mooted the idea of providing a waste bin at Cadbury Camp Lane West: the Clerk reported that NSC would be willing to empty a general waste bin but there would be a charge for a dog poo bin.  After discussion it was AGREED
-
to defer a decision until the question of access and parking had been resolved.

(iv)
  Notice Board: Summerhouse:  Mr John Rose, Chairman of Neighbourhood Watch, had suggested that a notice board be provided at Summerhouse.  The Clerk had received a quotation of £937.60 from Signscape, plus fitting costs.  It was AGREED
- 
to ask Mr Rose if he would identify a suitable location;

- 
to ask whether Neighbourhood Watch would be prepared to contribute to the 
      cost.
Clerk/20.05.16

Arising from the above, Cllr Banks asked whether it would be feasible to provide a footpath which would link Summerhouse to the centre of the village.  It was noted that it was possible, from the field at the end of Summerhouse, to access a footpath to Old Lane.  Cllr Ralfs said that it was hoped to salvage a stile from those being replaced on the Moor Lane/church walk, which could be donated to the owner of the field at Summerhouse to make the route more accessible.
(v)  Incidents:  The following were noted: (i)  Accident at Stone Edge Batch: no known injury; (ii)  Highways signage demolished on Tickenham Hill; (iii) evidence of possible incidents west of Barrow Court and near Hillside Motors.
Clerk/20.05.16

(vi)  Traffic through the village:  Cllr Trenchard again expressed concern about the number of HGVs using the B3130.  She had recently spoken with both quarry owners and NSC.

(vii)
Potholes:  Cllr Banks reported a very deep pothole in the verge at Church Lane.
Clerk/20.05.16

(viii) H Bar Policy:  The Clerk reported that due to the number of requests NSC 
would re-introduce its H bar policy.  This policy provided for H bar markings to be provided across dropped kerb entrances to indicate that they should be kept clear. There were various provisos, including one that Parish Councils would be consulted and without Parish Council approval an H bar marking would not be permitted.
58/16
PLANNING MATTERS
Clerk/20.05.16

(i)  New Applications 
16/P/0942/LDE:  South View Farm, 82 Clevedon Road:  Certificate of lawful use for continued use as residential leisure area, ancillary to use of No. 82 as dwelling house.  After a full discussion and review of the plan, the Council concluded that the area coloured yellow was not an integral part of the residence and was ancillary to the use of the field, not the dwelling house. 
16/P/0961/TPO:  Pine Trees, Cadbury Camp Lane: Works to two beech and one turkey oak.  No objections were raised.

16/P/0987/F:  High Trees, Cadbury Camp Lane: Retrospective application for two storey extension, balcony and external staircase to existing garage.  No objections were raised.

(ii)  Up-Dates
No up-dates had been received to date
(iii)
Enforcement list

The following remained on the Enforcement List:  land at Stone Edge Batch, 68 Clevedon Road and 3 Jacklands Cottages.  Additionally 45 Clevedon Road was included, where a residential annexe was being used as separate living accommodation.

At the request of Cllr Trenchard, the Clerk had reported that an extension at no. 57 Clevedon Road was not in accordance with the planning permission in that no hanging wall tiles had been provided on the dormer walls.

(iv) Tree Preservation Order (TPO)
It was noted that temporary Tree Preservation Orders had been placed on various trees at 236 Clevedon Road.  The temporary Order would be reviewed after six months. 

The Clerk would prepare a spreadsheet of TPOs for the Council’s records.
Clerk/asap

59/16
CLEVEDON NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

The Chairman reported that he had been contacted by Clevedon Town Council Neighbourhood Plan Group who wished to consult with neighbouring parishes about their plan.  Their first meeting was planned for 6th June and the Group chairman would confirm details with the Clerk. 

60/16
FINANCIAL MATTERS

(i) Payments:

The following were approved for payment:


Clerk’s salary April 
£213.55



Clerk’s expenses April
£9.60



HMRC April 
£53.20


Ian Trenchard: car park
£50.00


Avon Local Councils Association: audit briefing
£10.00

North Somerset Council: dog bin
£14.40

Tower Mint Ltd: Queen’s birthday medals
£200.04
(ii) Annual Return to external auditor

The Clerk explained that it was now necessary for the Governance Statement to be approved and signed prior to the approval of the Financial Statements.  The Chairman was authorised to sign the Statement on behalf of the Council
Chairman/12.05.16

(iii) Insurance renewal 
Three quotations received from Came & Co had been previously circulated. After discussion it was AGREED
· that the quotation from the Ecclesiastical Insurance Group in the sum of £443.97 be accepted.  
Clerk/20.05.16


The Clerk would check that the defibrillator and cabinet were included in the core cover.

Clerk/20.05.16

iv) Financial Regulations

The Clerk reported that there had been changes to the financial regulations recommended by the National Association of Local Councils.  The Parish Council’s own regulations should be reviewed every year and the Clerk recommended that the Council also should review the financial risk assessment.  The risk assessment would be circulated and these items would be included on the agenda for the June meeting.

Clerk/20.05.16
61/16
RELATIONSHIP WITH VILLAGE HALL AND FIELD COMMITTEES
Cllr Banks had been surprised that when placing orders for goods or services the Village Hall Management Committee did not operate to the same financial regulations as the Parish Council.  He had studied the document which set up the Committee and established that the Committee was an independent body on which the council was represented by up to five representatives.  
Further to the above, the Clerk had raised the question of the status of the Village Field Management Committee and sought the advice of the Avon Local Councils Association.  Having viewed the document establishing the Committee, the County Secretary believed the Field Management Committee was a management body in its own right, set up by the Parish Council but not a committee of the Parish Council.  The Clerk would seek guidance on the question of VAT.

Clerk/20.05.16
62/16
VILLAGE HALL
(i)  Car Park Refurbishment Works:  No further information on the revised drainage proposals was available.  Councillors agreed that drainage was the key factor in the refurbishment works and they must be confident that the provision was adequate.  Cllr Hooley again recommended seeking the advice of the NSC drainage expert, Mr John Inman.  Cllr Banks said that normal procedure when installing a French drain would be to test the ground for its capacity to take the water.  Further discussion was deferred until Mr Paul Loader was available.


(ii)  Brown Rock Farm Project:  It was noted that, when available, the Village Hall car park was used by groups visiting Brown Rock Farm for project work.  Mr Adrian Brooks had offered to pay for this facility or to undertake practical work which would benefit the village.  The Council recorded its thanks to Mr Brooks and the Clerk would discuss possibilities.
Clerk/asap
(iii)  Car Park Use:  The Clerk reported that NSC had received a complaint from a neighbour about loud noise coming from the play area at 11.30 p.m. on 30th April.   The Clerk had drafted a letter to the Tickenham Drama Group, who were using the hall on that date.  The Clerk would also include an appropriate note in the parish magazine. 
63/16
VILLAGE FIELD
Bookings:  The Clerk reported that the School had booked the Field for its summer fair on 18th June and would be applying for an alcohol licence.  

64/16
JEAN BURROWS FUND – VIOLETS BOOKLET

Cllr Perrott said that the booklet was almost complete and he hoped it would be possible to give one copy to every household in the village as well as distributing to other interested parties, libraries etc.  He would therefore obtain prices for printing 500 copies.  £200 had been set aside towards the costs.
MP/27.05.16

65/16
CORRESPONDENCE 
Tickenham School newsletters: noted
66/16
DATES OF MEETINGS 2016
9th June, 14th July, [11th August], 8th September, 13th October, 10th November, 
8th December
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